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Planning Commission May 7, 2025	

PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING
113 E CENTER
May 21, 2025
7 PM 
MINUTES



City Representatives Present:
Planning Commissioners Michael Mowes, Holley Baird, Ned Hansen via zoom, David Nielsen and Melinda Lee via zoom. City Administrator Marcus Allton, Mayor Bryan Cox, Planning Assistants Colette Dursteler and Melissa Jacobson

Others Present:
David Fowles, Bryan Cox, Dustin Carr, Gerald Osborne
Opening and Approval of Minutes
Prayer/Thought & Pledge of Allegiance – Commissioner Nielsen
Commissioner Nielsen offered a prayer, followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.
Approval of Minutes - from Planning Commission Meeting held May 7, 2025
The minutes from the May 7, 2025 Planning Commission meeting were presented for approval. Commissioner Lee had submitted minor grammatical changes the previous day. No other corrections were noted.
Mowes made a motion to approve the minutes as they were currently in the file. Commissioner Nielsen seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.
Administrative Items
Public Hearings For The Following

Edit to the HPMC 13.60.010 Minimum Improvement Requirements
Marcus presented two sections of the minimum improvement requirements ordinance. The first section addressed sidewalks. It proposed requiring developers to install sidewalks, rather than leaving this responsibility to homeowners. This change aimed to prevent gaps in sidewalks when lots remained unsold, leading to inconsistency and safety issues in the community.
The second section focused on curb and gutter requirements. Marcus stated the proposal was to eliminate all references to flat curbs being allowed. The development review committee felt the city required a comprehensive approach due to stormwater management concerns, particularly in areas with steep slopes. Flat curbs could pose issues with proper water channeling and risk water damage in such terrains.
Commissioner Mowes highlighted a provision in the ordinance allowing developers to request flat curbs if necessary, stating "unless otherwise approved." This provision ensures that unique project circumstances can be accommodated.
During the commission's discussion, they emphasized the significance of proper water management, especially in hilly areas, to prevent runoff issues. They noted that efficient water management and sidewalk continuity would enhance community safety and aesthetics.
Mowes opened a public hearing.
No public comment.
Mowes closed public hearing.

Commissioners generally supported the changes, underscoring the crucial role efficient water management and seamless sidewalks play in urban planning. They unanimously agreed that developers should bear the responsibility of ensuring sidewalks' installation.
Baird made a motion to recommend approval of the edits to HPMC 13.60.010 Minimum Improvement Requirements as amended. The motion was seconded by Hansen, and it passed unanimously, further solidifying the commission's commitment to prioritizing long-term community planning and infrastructure integrity.

Following the hearing, Hansen made a motion to recommend approval of the proposed edits to HPMC 15.50.080 Stormwater Penalties. Commissioner Lee seconded this motion, and it was passed unanimously, reflecting the commission's collective agreement on the importance of enforcing these changes to protect the stormwater infrastructure.
Consider The Following

Edit to the HPMC 13.60.010 Minimum Improvement Requirements
The minimum improvement requirements, as outlined in the Hyde Park Municipal Code 13.60.010, were thoroughly discussed during the public hearing section. The proposals presented focused on two primary adjustments. First, the ordinance amendment would require developers, rather than individual homeowners, to be responsible for the installation of sidewalks. The motivation behind this amendment was to prevent unfinished sidewalks that result from unsold lots, which can lead to safety hazards and a lack of uniformity in sidewalk infrastructure. Second, the ordinance sought to modify the curb and gutter requirements, recommending the removal of all mentions of flat curbs unless specifically approved by the city. The development review committee recommended this change in order to address stormwater management issues, particularly in areas with challenging topography. These measures collectively aimed to improve both aesthetics and public safety. The proposal received a positive reception; commissioners agreed it was critical to ensure developers bear the responsibility for these infrastructure elements. 
Subsequently, Baird motioned to recommend approval of the edits to HPMC 13.60.010 as amended. The motion was seconded by Hansen, and it was passed unanimously, highlighting the commission's dedication to long-term community planning and infrastructure reliability.

Edit to the HPMC 15.50.080 Stormwater Penalties
Marcus explained that recent state legislation prevents the city from withholding building permits purely based on the lack of a Stormwater Protection Plan (SWIP). However, to maintain compliance and protect stormwater systems, the city attorney recommended adding new language to the stormwater ordinance. This amendment allows the city to impose penalties on construction sites that do not have a posted SWIP plan once the permit is issued. Marcus emphasized that while permits can be issued without a SWIP plan, the plan must be firmly in place before any construction begins.
The commission discussed several implications of this change, focusing on ensuring compliance to prevent mud and mess from affecting the stormwater system. They highlighted that potential penalties could vary and might include fines or even misdemeanor charges as a deterrent against non-compliance.

Mowes opened a public hearing.
No public comment.
Mowes closed public hearing.
Following the hearing, Hansen made a motion to recommend approval of the proposed edits to HPMC 15.50.080 Stormwater Penalties. Commissioner Lee seconded this motion, and it was passed unanimously, reflecting the commission's collective agreement on the importance of enforcing these changes to protect the stormwater infrastructure.

Bringhurst Village Phasing Plan
Dustin Carr, representing the developer, detailed the phasing plan for the Bringhurst Village project. The development will encompass approximately 200 townhomes, 50 apartment units, and commercial units. The developer sought approval specifically for phases 1 and 2, emphasizing residential units and the installation of necessary infrastructure.
Key Discussions:
1. Utility Infrastructure:
1. Carr explained that phases 1 and 2 will establish essential utilities, facilitating the subsequent development of commercial spaces. This initial infrastructure is crucial for creating viable conditions for commercial growth.
1. Access Points and Road Connectivity:
1. The plan outlines several access points, ensuring compliance with fire code requirements and addressing the necessity for efficient vehicle and pedestrian movement throughout the development area.
1. Open Space and Parks:
1. A strategic distribution of open spaces is planned throughout the development phases, aiming to maintain aesthetic appeal and provide recreational areas.
1. Commercial Development Timeline:
1. Although a firm timeline was not established, the developer expressed optimism that commercial development would commence before the completion of half of the residential phases.
Commissioner’s Concerns:
1. Ensuring the timely progression and development of commercial areas was a major concern, particularly to adhere to Hyde Park's mixed-use zoning regulations.
1. The need for adequate north-south connectivity and pedestrian pathways, critical for ease of access and integration within the town's overall infrastructure, was highlighted.
Decision:
Following a detailed discussion, the commission decided to approve phases 1 and 2 exclusively. This approval acknowledges the need for infrastructure development and does not imply endorsement of the entire phasing plan. Concerns remain about adherence to mixed-use development requirements, with a focus on ensuring phases 1 and 2 do not set a precedent that deviates from established zoning policies. Future phases will need separate approval once necessary steps towards commercial establishment are evident.
Nielsen proposed a motion to recommend approval of phase 1 and 2 of the Bringhurst Village phasing plan, explicitly stating that this does not equate to approval of the entire phasing plan. The acknowledgment of infrastructure requirements as an initial priority was included. The motion was seconded by Baird, and it passed unanimously, reflecting a cautious approach to aligning development with comprehensive city planning goals.
Discussion Items

Edit to the HPMC 12.280 Mountain Rec Zone
Marcus presented a detailed overview of the Mountain Rec Zone, highlighting its suitability for extensive parcels of land, 80 acres or larger. This zoning classification necessitates a thorough master development agreement, underscoring its requirement for deliberate and informed planning. The zone is crafted to support a combination of housing types, expansive open spaces, and designated recreational areas, creating a multi-functional and community-oriented environment.
Key Discussions:
1. Natural Open Space Requirements: The zoning mandate specifies that at least 35% of the total project area must be preserved as natural open space, ensuring that significant portions of the landscape remain undisturbed and contribute to the area's overall ecological balance. Furthermore, 20% of this dedicated space must be allocated to active recreation facilities, providing residents with ample opportunities for outdoor activities and community engagement.
1. Flexibility in Design: The Mountain Rec Zone affords developers the freedom to propose unique community designs, which are subsequently subject to city approval. This flexibility allows for innovative approaches in urban planning, fostering communities that integrate seamlessly with the natural environment while meeting the diverse needs of residents.
1. Priority Concerns: The commission voiced several concerns, notably the importance of ensuring open spaces are usable and genuinely beneficial to the community. Additionally, managing potential traffic issues was identified as a critical component, highlighting the need for comprehensive traffic planning to accommodate an influx of residents and visitors without disrupting existing infrastructure.
1. Future Actions: Members of the commission committed to a meticulous review of the ordinance, tasked with identifying specific concerns or suggestions for improvement to present to Marcus ahead of the next meeting. This collaboration aims to prepare a draft that reflects the commission's collective insights and addresses potential challenges, setting the stage for a public hearing to gather community input and refine the proposal further.




Gravel Pits
The commission convened to address the necessity for a comprehensive city ordinance governing gravel pits. This initiative was partly informed by insights from Commissioner Mowes, who consulted the Property Rights Ombudsman's office. He confirmed that the city was not obligated to permit gravel pits under recent state legislation, alleviating some regulatory pressures on local decisions.
Commissioner Baird presented a draft ordinance for discussion. Her draft elucidated stipulations such as setbacks from residential areas, stringent operating hours, and particular access restrictions to mitigate the community impact from gravel extraction activities. Here is a detailed exploration of the key points discussed:
1. Balancing Economic Benefits and Community Concerns: There was an in-depth dialogue about the essential need to find equilibrium between realizing the economic potential of gravel extraction and addressing local residents' concerns. These concerns primarily centered on noise pollution, air quality issues from dust, and heightened safety risks with increased heavy machinery traffic.
1. Access Restrictions Challenges: One of the prominent discussion points was the complexity of implementing access restrictions feasibly, especially on properties with difficult geography such as hillsides. The commission acknowledged that while such restrictions are pivotal for minimizing disruption, they must be pragmatic to implement without hindering necessary operations.
1. Traffic Management Considerations: Another significant element of discourse revolved around the feasibility of instituting a traffic management plan. Such a plan could potentially regulate and evenly distribute truck traffic, therefore lessening the impact on residential streets and ensuring safer, less congested road conditions.
Following thorough discussions, the commission reached a consensus to have Allton forward the draft ordinance for review by the city attorney. This step aims to secure compliance with state regulations and resolve possible legal complexities associated with the proposed ordinance. The overarching goal is to craft an ordinance that meets both economic and community protection objectives, while navigating the intricate legal landscape effectively.

Medical Cannabis
The commission reviewed a draft ordinance for medical cannabis businesses, prepared by Commissioner Baird. The draft proposed the establishment of regulations for operating hours, signage restrictions, and distance requirements from schools and sensitive areas to mitigate potential community impacts.



Key Discussion Points:
1. Population-Based Limitations: The commission explored the possibility of restricting the number of cannabis-related businesses in proportion to population size, preventing market saturation and maintaining community standards.
1. Processing Facilities Restrictions: Debates emerged regarding whether processing facilities should face similar or additional restrictions compared to dispensing operations, to regulate their presence within the city effectively.
1. Economic Feasibility: Some discussion centered on whether climates and conditions in Cache Valley were strategically and economically viable for cannabis growth, as prior evaluations indicated potential limitations due to environment.
Allton was tasked with presenting the draft to the city attorney for legal review. The goal is to confirm compliance with state laws and consider any necessary refinements to the ordinance ahead of further discussions.

Mixed-Use Workshop:
Allton informed the commission about a forthcoming collaboration with the City Council through an agreed workshop dedicated to a thorough discussion on mixed-use development. This collaborative effort, proposed in response to mounting interest and pressing issues surrounding mixed-use initiatives, is designed to align the strategic goals of both the City Council and Planning Commission, ensuring that future developments meet communal and infrastructural requirements.
The workshop is set to take place on June 4th at 6:00 PM, conveniently scheduled before the regular Planning Commission meeting. It promises to be an informative session where both bodies will exchange ideas, address concerns, and establish actionable frameworks for accommodating the burgeoning demands of mixed-use projects in Hyde Park City.
To conclude the meeting, a motion to adjourn was proposed by Baird, seconded by Hansen, ensuring a unanimous decision to close the session. 


Meeting adjourned at 8:58 pm.


__________________________________ 
Colette Dursteler
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